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A s respected leaders, physi-
cians are well positioned 
to address community con-

cerns with evidence and to advocate 
for harm reduction to reduce health 
inequities and improve the health of 
marginalized populations across Brit-
ish Columbia.

What is harm reduction? 
Broadly speaking, harm reduction 
aims to reduce the morbidity and 
mortality associated with activities 
that may cause harm. Harm reduc-
tion applied to substance use is a 
comprehensive, nonjudgmental ap-
proach that focuses on preventing 
harm rather than preventing drug use. 
Harm reduction includes abstinence-
based programs; it is one pillar in a 
four-pillar strategy, working together 
with prevention, treatment, and en-
forcement. Evidence shows harm 
reduction is a pragmatic, safe,1 cost-
effective,2 and lifesaving3 response 
to address adverse health and social 
outcomes associated with substance 
use. The Canadian Medical Associa-
tion fully supports harm reduction 
strategies to address the adverse out-
comes associated with the use of both 
legal and illegal psychoactive drugs, 
and recognizes that it is a clinically 
mandated and ethical method of care.4

While harm reduction is often 
thought of as the provision of ster-
ile injection supplies to people who 
use drugs or supervised consumption 
sites, harm reduction approaches are 
broad-reaching and inform the design 
and delivery of policy, programs, and 
services to benefit people who use 
substances, their families, and the 
community at large. 
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The physician’s role in harm reduction
Needle distribution 
and exchange
Policies that restrict the distribution 
of needles, such as one-for-one needle 
exchange, increase the likelihood that 
supplies will be shared, and thus limit 
the effectiveness of harm-reduction 
programs in preventing hepatitis C 
virus and HIV transmission.5 There-
fore, in 2003, consistent with best 

practice, needle distribution and safe 
disposal replaced the policy of needle 
exchange in BC. From 2007 to 2016, 
HIV diagnoses in people who inject 
drugs declined from 118 to 16 cases, 
representing 30% and 6.6% of total 
cases of HIV identified, respectively.6 
To enable safe disposal of used injec-
tion supplies, the BC harm reduction 
program provides personal sharps 
containers and safe-disposal educa-
tion, while health authorities collab-
orate with municipalities to provide 
locally appropriate disposal options, 
including facilitating peer needle- 
recovery programs (needle sweeps), 
and needle-disposal containers in 
public spaces, health centres, and 
agencies.7

Client (or patient)–centred 
care and addressing stigma 
Successful harm reduction programs 
focus on the needs of clients and em-

brace client-centred care. Harm re-
duction best practices in programing 
involves ongoing, meaningful en-
gagement with organizations led by 
people who use drugs, and individ-
uals with past or present experience 
who can provide expert and valuable 
perspectives.8 Stigma experienced by 
people who use drugs creates a barrier 
to disclosing substance use and a re-
luctance to seek help. This is particu-
larly salient given the context of the 
current overdose public health emer-
gency and people dying while using 
substances alone.9 

What can physicians do?
Physicians can respect people’s rights 
to access care by treating the immedi-
ate health needs of people who use 
drugs while acknowledging patients’ 
experiences—meeting people where 
they are at. The careful use of nonstig-
matizing language by physicians and 
their staff can signal respect to cli-
ents. Guidelines on the use of respect-
ful language have been developed  
( Figure ), with key recommendations  
encouraging the use of people-first 
language, language reflecting the 
medical nature of substance-use dis-
orders, language promoting recovery, 
and avoiding slang.10 Addressing the 
needs of people who use drugs with 
compassion can build trust between 
them and health providers. This trust 
enables physicians to advocate for 
their patients and to connect them 
with treatment and harm-reduction 
services. 

Physicians can help address the 
issue of marginalization by examin-
ing their own assumptions and val-
ues, and recognizing the role of social 
determinants of health and health in-
equities that predispose people to use 
substances. Physicians can also ad-
vocate for harm-reduction services 
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in their communities and respond to 
public concerns with evidence.
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Use People-first language

Use language that reflects the medical nature of substance use disorders

  

Language matters…

4 guidelines to using non-stigmatizing language

1

Person who uses opioids  Opioid user  OR  Addictvs.

2
Person experiencing problems 
with substance use

Abuser OR  Junkievs.

Person experiencing barriers to 
accessing services

Unmotivated OR 
          Non-compliant

vs.

c

3 Use language that promotes recovery

Positive test results       OR  
  Negative test results

vs.

4 Avoid slang and idioms

Dirty test results       OR  
  Clean test results

  

VISIT towardtheheart.com FOR MORE INFORMATION
  CREATED BY BCCDC HARM REDUCTION TEAM

Last Updated: December 6th 2017

Adapted from Broyles et al. Confronting Inadvertent Stigma 
and Pejorative Language in Addiction Scholarship: A 
Recognition and Response. Substance Abuse 2014

Figure. Guidelines on the use of respectful, nonstigmatizing language for physicians and 
their staff as part of client-centred care.
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